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August 9, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance seeking the King County Council’s approval of a lease for the Community Corrections Division’s (CCD) learning center.  Your approval of this lease will allow the CCD to enter into a three-year lease effective upon the date of your approval with a renewal option for an additional two years for space at the Prefontaine building located at 110 Prefontaine Place South in Seattle.  
This lease is being forwarded for council approval by ordinance in accordance with the new requirements set forth in Ordinance 15328, adopted by the King County Council on November 21, 2005.  I note that it is extremely difficult to negotiate new leased space in the current competitive real estate market, and equally difficult to convince building owners to hold space vacant for potential county occupancy pending the time required for legislative action.  In this case, the building owner would not accept a lease of less than 24 months (which requires council approval under the new ordinance) and was unwilling to hold the space for the time needed to secure that approval.  Currently no other comparable space available in the downtown core meets the needs of this program and, if space became available, we would face the same challenges trying to mitigate the fast pace of the leasing market with the time required for legislatively approving leases.  
In an effort to carry out the council’s clear direction by proviso during the 2006 budget process to implement a CCD learning center and literacy program (including the leasing of space) the FMD was able to negotiate a concession from the building owner to enter into a month-to-month lease for a 60-day period beginning on July 26, 2006 to allow time for council approval of the full-term lease.  This short-term lease does not require council approval under ordinance 15328 and allows for occupancy and initiation of this program as council directed.  If council approval of the three-year lease is not received by September 24, 2006, the county can remain in the space on a month-to-month basis, but will be subject to a one-time lump sum penalty of $7,085 plus an additional ongoing rent premium on top of the regular monthly rent in the amount of $6,110.77, beginning with the commencement of the short-term lease on 
July 26, 2006.  Again, these penalties are not invoked if the three-year lease is approved by 
September 24, 2006.  I strongly urge expeditious review and approval of this legislation to avoid incurring these penalties. 
As I mentioned above, the council established funding in the amount of $100,000 for a learning center and literacy program within the Division of Community Corrections as part of the 2006 Budget Ordinance (Ordinance 15333), adopted on November 21, 2005.  The ordinance stipulates that funding in this appropriation may be used for the preparation of the request for proposals, establishment of physical space for the program and for the contract costs of the program.  The lease costs for housing this program at the Prefontaine building for 2006 are projected to be $34,956.48 ($6,730.75 per month beginning July 26, 2006), assuming no penalties as described above.  Lease costs for a full year in 2007 are estimated to be $83,202, again, assuming no penalties as described above.  The 2007 amount includes the negotiated three percent annual lease rate increase and a projection of the increase in building operating costs specifically attributed to this square footage, which costs are also part of the negotiated rate for this lease as described in greater detail below. 
Background
The CCD was charged with establishing a new program to provide adult continuing education, general education diploma (GED) opportunities, literacy enhancement, life skills training and math instruction to adults participating in CCD programs.  The division’s current space in the Yesler building is inadequate to house both the new learning center program and the existing Community Center for Alternative Programs (CCAP) currently occupying the first floor of the Yesler building.  Based on a day reporting format, CCAP provides treatment, educational programs and services to assist participants in changing the behaviors that have contributed to their frequent interaction with the criminal justice system.  Participants are monitored for drug 
and alcohol use and required to attend a weekly itinerary of classes, treatment, and counseling services.  These services/programs are provided without cost to the participants.  
The CCD’s first preference was to co-locate the learning center and CCAP.  However, because CCAP is now dealing with client volume that is at twice the level envisioned a year ago, it was determined that an alternate location was needed for the learning center.  Additional space in the Yesler building is being reviewed for the possible expansion of CCAP to handle the exponential growth of the program.  However, there is currently insufficient space in the Yesler building to accommodate both CCAP and the learning center.  The space in the Prefontaine building has been identified as ideal space for the learning center with minimal tenant improvements required.  Accordingly, the learning center can begin operations without waiting for an existing Yesler tenant to move to another location and will avoid paying for the installation of improvements.  
The 4,251 square foot space is located on the fifth floor of the Prefontaine building and has rooms that are well-suited for classrooms, private offices and reception areas.  The space also meets the State of Washington’s standards for a learning center.  As noted above, the space will not require tenant improvements, other than paint and cleaning.  The term of the proposed lease is for three years, with an option to renew for another two years.  The rent for the first year is $19.00 per square foot per with increases of three percent per year, each year thereafter.  In addition, increases over the base year operating costs will be calculated and billed based on actual costs.  It is anticipated that there will be an increase of $1,059 annually, beginning in 2007 for operating costs, primarily due to anticipated increases in energy rates.  The projected start date for the program at the Prefontaine building is upon council’s approval of this ordinance.
This lease agreement represents no change in the approved work program or 2006 budget for the CCD learning center.  Ordinance 15328 requires council approval of lease extensions, even in these circumstances.  Currently there are six leases in addition to this lease that are pending for renewal in 2006.  All of these leases are now required to go before the council for approval even though council has authorized these programs and expenditures for space during the annual budget process.
I certify the funds are available.
If you should have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630, or Nate Caldwell, Director, Community Corrections Division, at 206-205-3019.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees 

     Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Office, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Reed Holtgeerts, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD)

Nate Caldwell, Division Director, Community Corrections Division, DAJD
